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Scrutiny Streets, Environment & Homes Sub-Committee 

Meeting held on Tuesday, 30 November 2021 at 6.30 pm  

This meeting was held remotely and a recording can be viewed on the Council’s website 

MINUTES 

Present: 

 

Councillors Leila Ben-Hassel (Chair), Jeet Bains (Vice-Chair), Kola Agboola, 
Jade Appleton and Louis Carserides 

Also  

Present: 

Councillor Patricia Hay-Justice 

 

Apologies: Councillors Luke Clancy and Caragh Skipper 

PART A 

31/21   Minutes of the Previous Meeting 

The minutes of the meeting held on 18 May 2021 were agreed as an accurate 
record. 

32/21   Disclosure of Interests 

Cllr Jade Appleton advised that in a prior role at the Local Government 
Association she had worked with some of the members assigned to the 
Independent Board.  

There were no other disclosure of interest made at the meeting. 

33/21   Urgent Business (if any) 

There were no items of urgent business for consideration by the Sub-
Committee at the meeting. 

34/21   Update on improvements to the Housing Directorate and progress 
towards a Housing Strategy and review of the Housing Revenue Account 

The Sub-Committee considered a report set out on pages 7 to 18 of the 
agenda which detailed the progress made with setting the budget for the 
Housing Revenue Account (HRA). The report had been provided for the Sub-
Committee to review the Council’s new approach to the Housing Revenue 
Account and its Business Plan. 

The Cabinet Member for Homes, Councillor Patricia Hay-Justice introduced 
the report, during which the following was noted: 
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 Communication with the residents at Regina Road had increased with 
information now more readily available such as residents being 
informed of who their caretaker was. Meetings had been held with the 
Residents Support Group, and following a recommendation from the 
Sub-Committee a hybrid approach to holding the meetings had been 
used. 

 The performance around following-up repairs and communicating with 
residents on the status of their repairs had improved.  

 The Housing Improvement Plan was being created and included 
recognition that cultural change was necessary. Work had already 
commenced on this with senior staff emphasising the need for better 
engagement with residents.  

 Martin Wheatley had been appointed as the Independent Chair of the 
Housing Improvement Board and would be leading the next board 
meeting on 7 December at Stanley Halls.  

Following the introduction by the Cabinet Member, the Council’s Interim 
Corporate Director for Housing, David Padfield, was also invited to provide an 
update. It was confirmed that the key aspects of the improvement work were 
the following: 

 Development of a Housing Improvement Plan 

 Establishment of a Housing Improvement Board 

 Progress towards a Housing Strategy 

It was noted that six positions on the Board had already been filled, with three 
remaining.  

The biggest priority at the moment was to recruit to the vacant Heads of 
Service posts within the Housing directorate, with six vacancies to be filled. 
Key performance indicators had been identified for Housing, with all areas 
identified still of concern.  

It was confirmed that a review of the Housing Revenue Account Business 
Plan would be presented to the Cabinet in March 2022. The Plan would 
provide a breakdown of income and costs, together with details of surplus 
deficits, reserves and balances within the Housing Revenue account over 
thirty years. 

The ARK Report had identified eleven issues as requiring immediate action. 
These recommendations had now been addressed, although progress on 
some was ongoing. One of biggest challenges was the need to change the 
culture of the Council, which was an issue that had been highlighted in both 
the Report in the Public Interest and the ARK report.  

Page 4



 

 
 

Following the introductions the Sub-Committee was given the opportunity to 
ask questions on the information provided. The first question sought 
clarification on the residents’ survey with concern noted about the number of 
residents who had responded to advise the service was either average, poor 
or very poor. It was agreed that a detailed breakdown of responses would be 
circulated following the meeting. There was a concern that more recent 
engagement may indicate that the number of people dissatisfied with the 
service had increased further. 

In response to a question asking what were the key obstacles to delivering 
improvement within the Housing Service, it was advised that capacity was a 
clear barrier but this was being addressed as a priority. The business plan 
was needed as soon as possible as without it, the strategic requirements 
could not be met. 

Further information was requested on the main concerns of residents 
highlighted in the survey. It was confirmed that the main points arising from 
the survey concerned responsive repairs and communication. Work was 
underway to address these concerns with the Council’s contractor for repairs, 
Axis.  It was acknowledged that performance in this area had not been 
satisfactory and options such as locating the Axis team with the in-house 
repair team were being explored.  

It was highlighted that there had been other issues arising out of the first 
report issued in July that needed to be addressed, with confirmation sought 
on how the new programme approach would respond to these. Reassurance 
was given that the recommendations would be addressed, with 
documentation likely to be available early in the New Year. It was emphasised 
that some of the issues raised in the report were ones being faced across the 
industry. 

It was confirmed that surveys would be undertaken regularly in order to 
provide qualitative data with which to inform the Improvement programme and 
to highlight any new areas of concern promptly.  

There were a number of concerns raised by the Sub-Committee about 
specific areas, including issues with heating, lack of hot water and expensive 
bills. It was confirmed that the contractors were working to ensure that these 
issues were addressed as a priority. Heat efficiency continued to be a 
problem and would be fed into the Council’s asset management strategy 
work. 

The Sub-Committee welcomed further information on the steps being taken to 
improve the methods used for assessing issues when they arose and the 
response provided. Work to increase communication with residents to provide 
advice on heat efficiency was also welcomed.  

It was confirmed that the Housing Improvement Board would review its draft 
terms of reference at its next meeting on 7 December, with the final version 
due to be presented to the Cabinet for sign-off on 21 March 2022. It was 
agreed that the terms of reference could be shared with the Sub-Committee. 
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In regard to the responsive repairs contract, it was questioned how many of 
the indicators for the contract were currently below the expected level of 
performance. In response it was confirmed that the contractor had been 
issued with an improvement notice. There was a particular concern amongst 
the Sub-Committee about response times for urgent repairs, which had been 
exacerbated by the restrictions imposed by the pandemic, however 
outstanding repairs were now being rapidly addressed. 

In response to a question about whether there was any pattern to the repairs 
required, it was confirmed that data collection had demonstrated that further 
recording was required to identify any patterns. A new IT system was due to 
be launched in May which will provide a database to enable trends to be 
identified.  

The concerns raised about void properties were acknowledged and 
confirmation was provided on the workstreams being created to identify the 
standards to be achieved and processes required in order to improve 
turnaround going forward. The Sub-Committee agreed there was a need for 
investment to improve the condition of the Council’s housing stock and where 
the condition of housing fell below the expected standard, action should be 
taken to resolve the issues as a matter of urgency. As previously mentioned, it 
was confirmed that an Asset Management Strategy was being developed 
which would outline the condition of the Council’s assets and any work 

Questions were raised about the redesign of the housing service and how 
engagement with residents would be improved. It was confirmed that that 
reorganisation of the Service would be key for delivering improvement and 
engagement was still ongoing to inform the new structure.  

There was concern that any improvement work would be hampered by the 
Service having six vacant Heads of Service Posts. Reassurance was give 
that, although it was not ideal, interim processes were in place including 
acting up opportunities for existing staff. Permanent recruitment to these 
vacancies was ongoing and being advertised via established council networks 
to ensure a wide range of applicants. Although accepted that the interim 
arrangements, there was concern about how this would impact upon the 
workload of staff and whether this was manageable given the urgent need to 
improve the service. It was suggested that alternative options for advertising 
the vacancies should also be explored, if the traditional routes were not 
successful. 

In regard to key performance indicators (KPIs), it was noted that there was not 
enough contextual data to benchmark performance against other local 
authorities and questioned whether this could be obtained. It was advised that 
current system for sharing benchmarking data used local authorities with a 
similar level of housing stock. It was requested that future reports include 
comparative data to indicate how the Council was performing in comparison 
with other local authorities. 
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Assurance was given that training on customer care was a key part of the 
induction process and work continued on developing training plans targeted 
towards more specific situations. 

The Sub-Committee was provided with an overview of the proposed approach 
to creating the business plan and from the response given by Members the 
following comments were noted:- 

 It was agreed that lobbying for 100% right to buy receipts should be 
taken forward. 

 The implementation of the Levelling-Up White Paper would require 
councils to be led by these standards and this would inform the Asset 
Management Strategy. 

 There was concern raised about the capital work spend and whether 
routine work had been paused due either the capacity to deliver or the 
capital spend and whether this would cause greater pressure next 
year.  

 The importance of meeting the deadline for the HRA business plan 
being brought to Cabinet in March was acknowledged and concern 
was raised about whether this deadline could be met given the 
resources available. Assured was given that this was a priority. 

 It was confirmed that any new homes purchased by collaborative 
organisations would not be part of the right to buy and would be homes 
for individuals on the council’s waiting list.  

 In regard to the new compliance standard around cladding, it was 
agreed there needed to be a clear rationale for prioritisation, such as 
which health and safety issues need to be addressed either 
immediately or in the longer term, in order to inform the Council’s 
capital spending going forward.  

It was confirmed that there was an upcoming meeting with LNQ, Hyde and 
other private rental providers to discuss standards going forward. The Sub-
Committee recommended that the Housing Strategy should look to enhance 
and improve Housing Association accountability where possible. 

The Chair thanked officers for their attendance and asked councillor 
colleagues to remain in order to confirm recommendations and conclusions. 

Conclusions 

Following its discussion of this item, the Streets, Environment & Homes Sub-
Committee reached the following conclusions: 

1. The Sub-Committee took reassurance from the commitment displayed 
by the new Interim Corporate Director of Housing towards driving 
forward change in the department. Furthermore commitment and 
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determination displayed by all officers to proceed on improvements in 
an open and transparent way was welcomed. 

2. It was agreed that further reports to the Sub-Committee needed to 
include a greater level of data on the current performance of housing 
services, reassure Members that it was being managed effectively.  

3. Although the department was working to fill vacancies at a senior level 
through the recruitment of interim staff, it was important for the long 
term sustainability of the service to recruit permanent staff as a matter 
of priority.  

4. The amount of case work received by the Council was concerning, 
particularly how this would impact upon officer, in a service with 
recruitment issues and outstanding vacancies. 

5. It was also evident that front line staff had to deal with extremely 
sensitive and distressing calls on a regular basis, with a greater level of 
support and training needed to empower staff to manage these 
situations effectively. 

6. The recruitment issues in the service were also having an impact upon 
the pace of change, slowing the improvement work. 

7. The quality of engagement with residents was an area that required 
improvement in particular the use of language in communication 

8. From the information provided, the Sub-Committee concluded that the 
service was on the right track and welcomed confirmation that a robust 
business plan for the Housing Revenue Account was being developed. 
The Sub-Committee requested the opportunity to review a draft of the 
business plan, in order to provide feedback. 

Recommendations 

The Streets, Environment & Homes Sub Committee agreed to make the 
following recommendations to the Cabinet Members for Homes: 

1. Provision be made for a dashboard to be included on the Council 
website that detailed the progress made with the delivery of the 
improvements outlined in strategy 

2. Key performance indicators should be regularly provided to Members, 
as a progress update. In particular, a commentary should be provided 
explain the reason for any red ratings, the provision of benchmarking 
data and analysis of any trends.  

3. Steps needed to be taken to explore ways of improving engagement 
and communication with residents, such as exploring the possibility of 
setting up a network to hold regular community meetings to keep 
residents engaged in the improvement journey. 
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4. Frontline staff need to be provided with training and support to be able 
to  manage challenging situations effectively 

5. Given the number of senior vacancies within the service, work should 
be prioritised to recruit permanent senior staff in all areas of the service 
as a matter of urgency. 

35/21   Work Programme 

Consideration of this item was deferred. 

36/21   Exclusion of the Press and Public 

This motion was not required. 

 

 

 

 

The meeting ended at Time Not Specified 

 

 

Signed:   

Date:   
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Scrutiny Streets, Environment & Homes Sub-Committee 

Meeting held on Tuesday, 1 February 2022 at 6.30 pm  

This meeting was held remotely and a recording can be viewed on the Council’s website 

MINUTES 

Present: 

 

Councillors Leila Ben-Hassel (Chair), Jeet Bains (Vice-Chair), Kola Agboola, 
Jade Appleton, Louis Carserides, Clive Fraser (reserve for Caragh Skipper) 
and Michael Neal (reserve for Luke Clancy) 

Also 
Present: 

Councillors Muhammad Ali and Patricia Hay-Justice   

Apologies: Councillor Luke Clancy and Caragh Skipper 

PART A 

1/22   Minutes of the Previous Meeting 

The minutes of the meetings held on 13 July and 28 September 2022 were 
agreed as an accurate record. 

2/22   Disclosure of Interests 

There were no disclosures of interest made at the meeting. 

3/22   Urgent Business (if any) 

There were no items of urgent business for the consideration of the Streets, 
Environment & Homes Sub-Committee at this meeting. 

4/22   Budget Scrutiny Challenge 

The Sub-Committee considered reports set out on pages 19 to 30 of the 
agenda and in the agenda supplement, which provided information on three 
specific budget areas identified for scrutiny as part of the budget setting 
process. The findings of the Sub-Committee would be reported to the next 
meeting of the Scrutiny & Overview Committee. The three areas identified for 
further scrutiny by the Sub-Committee were:- 

1.     Independent Travel Service 

2.     Grounds Maintenance 

3.     Emergency & Temporary Accommodation 

The Independent Travel Service section of this item was introduced by the 
Council’s Head of Independent Travel, Daniel Shepherd, who outlined the 
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current pressures to the service, in particular the increased demand for the 
service of special education needs travel. There was a statutory requirement 
for the Council to provide appropriate travel for students with special needs, 
the cost of which was increasing with due to inflationary pressures. The 
Individual pressure around high-cost routes due to the needs of students also 
needed to be managed. 

Following the introduction to this section of the report, the Sub-Committee 
was given the opportunity to question the information provided. The first 
question asked whether there had been any work carried out to explore the 
possibility of forming sub-regional partnerships for SEND transport and 
whether this would improve the budget pressure. It was confirmed that these 
type of arrangements were in place and other options for optimise efficiencies 
were being explored.  

As it was noted that the travel application process had been reduced from 
46% to 43%, it was questioned whether this would reduce further for 2022-
23? It was clarified that the percentage of people being transported was 
relative to those who may be eligible but not using the service. The 
percentage was higher this year due to the challenge of rolling out travel 
training because of the pandemic.  

It was questioned whether adherence to policy would lead to some families 
being excluded? It was highlighted that there were exceptional circumstances 
that would considered through the challenge process. Decisions were based 
on the need of the students, with support available to enable families to meet 
the policy requirements and to help facilitate specific difficulties. 

In response to a question about whether taxis were used for multiple drops, it 
was advised that consideration was given to a variety of different ways of 
providing transport, to ensure the service was optimised to deliver the best 
efficiency. It was advised that the cost of using the Council’s in-house 
provision equated to approximately £3,000 per pupil per year. The cost for 
external providers was higher, equating to approximately £10,000 per pupil 
per year. 

It was questioned whether the growth programme included the cost for 
additional travel trainers? It was advised that there was no plan to increase 
the current number of travel trainers and those in post were working towards 
clearing the backlog. 

The Sub-Committee discussed the potential risks to the independent travel 
budget and noted that there was not currently an earmarked reserve in place. 
Consideration needed to be given to possible demographic or other pressures 
in order to manage these risks. It was confirmed that a sustainable level of 
reserves was being considered for the service.  

The Chair thanked Mr Shepherd for his attendance and moved onto the 
discussion on grounds maintenance, welcoming the Council’s Interim Head of 
Environment Services and Sustainable Neighbourhoods, Jim Perkins, to the 
meeting to introduce the report and answer the Sub-Committee’s questions. 
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During the introduction, it was confirmed that the growth proposal would re-
introduce some of the funding that had been removed in the previous year’s 
budget. In doing so, this would allow the ground maintenance service to return 
to a more sustainable and manageable level. The level of funding requested 
would amount to £360,000 and would permit the employment of additional 
seasonal workers. 

The Cabinet Member for Sustainable Croydon, Councillor Muhammad Ali was 
also in attendance for this item and highlighted for the Sub-Committee how 
the previous budget reduction had impacted upon service delivery. The 
budget growth proposed would allow for more frequent cutting and the 
delivery of the strategy for ensuring the best use of green spaces. It would 
help to deliver better park services, allowing these spaces to raise revenue. 

Given the challenges in the job market, it was questioned whether officers 
were confident that skilled seasonal workers could be recruited. It was 
confirmed that this should be possible, providing the budget was agreed as 
soon as possible to allow recruitment to being before the main cutting season. 
Reassurance was given that the procurement of new equipment was 
underway and should be available as required, with the main challenge being 
the lead time required for the delivery of new vehicles.  

It was confirmed that the growth increase would be accounted from the 
general fund revenue budget and not the Housing Revenue Account. 

It was advised that the investment in the service would provide direct benefits 
for residents, as the issues experienced in the past year were solely related to 
the lack of posts available to perform the tasks required within the expected 
timescale. It was questioned whether the proposals were as ambitious as they 
could be. In response, it was highlighted that for the purpose of the growth bid 
was to re-instate funding to allow more frequent cutting and enable to Service 
to meet it required service levels. It was highlighted that there needed to be 
flexibility in the grass cutting schedule to allow for longer or shorter 
frequencies depending on the area in question. 

Concern was raised about the plans for rewilding and meadowing, both of 
which involve structured, planned planting. It was confirmed that the budget 
growth proposal incorporated the costs for these initiatives, with the 
recruitment of a skilled staff ensuring that any areas rewilded would be 
properly maintained.  

In response to questions about the Parks Strategy and whether it would 
identify which areas have been re-wilded as a tool to measure progress going 
forward, it was confirmed that the Strategy provide clear guidance to allow an 
informed approach to initiatives such as rewilding.  

Regarding the focus on income generation, it was confirmed that there was a 
priority for the Service to remain self-sufficient. This would include working 
with partners to drive innovation and the commercialisation of existing assets, 
such as parks.  
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Following this section of the item, the Chair thanked both the officers and 
Cabinet Member for their contribution and moved onto the emergency and 
temporary accommodation budget challenge item. The Cabinet Member for 
Homes, Councillor Hay-Justice introduced the report, highlighting that a 
growth bid of £2m had been made to address increased demand within the 
service. At the same time 15 work-streams had been identified to deliver a net 
target of £2.5m savings.  

With regards to the work-stream reviewing staffing within the service, it was 
questioned whether this was included in the growth bid. It was highlighted that 
restructuring could be delivered to enable better outcomes and improved 
services at a reduced cost, if delivered efficiently.  

In response to a question about would the risks to the delivery of the budget 
were manage it was confirmed that a new IT system was being procured for 
the service which would assist with the mitigation of risk. 

Concern was raised about the number tenants recorded as being in 
temporary accommodation for more than 12 months. It was advised that the 
figures provided were a general overview and that the Council relatively better 
than many other authorities in this area. It was noted that there would be work 
to improve performance on the turnaround of void accommodation, which 
would help to address demand.  
It was agreed that early engagement and improved processes would be key 
to helping residents in temporary accommodation move into the private rented 
sector. It was also essential that staff vacancies within the service be 
addressed as soon as possible to alleviate capacity concerns.  

At the conclusion of this item, the Chair thanked the officers and the Cabinet 
Member for their engagement with the questions of the Sub-Committee. 

Conclusions 

Following its discussion of this item the Streets, Environment & Homes Sub-
Committee concluded the following:- 

1. From the evidence provided, it was understood that there were robust 
plans in place to mitigate against the risks that had caused the 
Independent Transport and Temporary Accommodation services to be 
overspent in recent years.  

2. The Sub-Committee was encouraged by the growth plans for the 
Grounds Maintenance Service, but agreed that further detail was 
needed before a judgement could be made on whether the Council’s 
plans for rewilding and meadowing were sufficient. 

3. It was agreed that given the history of significant overspends within the 
Independent Travel and Temporary Accommodation services, the 
delivery of these budgets should be monitored by the Sub-Committee 
in the forthcoming year.  
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5/22   Housing Revenue Account (HRA) Rent Setting and Draft Budget 2022/23 

The Sub-Committee considered a Cabinet report set out in a supplement to 
the main agenda which provided information on the Housing Revenue 
Account Rent Setting and draft Budget for 2022-23. The decisions set out in 
the report would be considered by the Cabinet on 7 February 2022 and 
feedback from the Sub-Committee would be reported to this meeting. 

The report was introduced by the Cabinet Member for Homes, Councillor 
Patricia Hay-Justice, who reminded the Sub-Committee of the background to 
the rent setting process and how any funds would be used. It was confirmed 
that the proposed 4.1% rent increase was within Government guidelines and 
at a similar to the vast majority of other London Boroughs.  

The Sub-Committee highlighted that it was a risk for the Cabinet to agree the 
HRA budget without having agreed the HRA Business Plan, as without this it 
would not be possible to make a judgement on whether the budget was 
sufficient to deliver the plan. It was acknowledged that it would have been 
preferable to have the Business Plan in place before the budget, but as it was 
in the process of being developed, this work had informed the budget. It was 
confirmed that the Business Plan would be presented to the Cabinet on 21 
March 2022 for its approval. Other risks that need to be monitored included 
the introduction of the new IT system in the service and available staffing 
capacity to deliver the level of change required. 

There was widespread concern across the Sub-Committee about the potential 
impact the rent increase may have upon residents, particularly when 
combined with the overall increase in the cost of living nationally. In response 
it was highlighted that rents in Croydon were comparatively low to other local 
authorities and had not increased in the past four years.  There was a 
backlogs of repairs, following the pandemic, which needed to be addressed 
and funding from the increase was needed to provide these services and 
deliver a balanced budget. 

There was agreement amongst the Sub-Committee that it would be difficult for 
tenants to understand why a 4.1% rent increase was being proposed when 
they would not have seen any improvement in the level of service provided. 
Two potential mechanisms for acknowledging the views of tenants were 
identified by the Sub-Committee. Firstly, it was agreed that the possibility of 
deferring the rent increase, if only for a short period, needed further 
exploration to establish whether it would be viable. If it proved to be unviable, 
there needed to be a greater level of engagement with residents to explain 
why the increase was needed. 

The Sub-Committee understood that there was a range of factors that might 
make deferring the rent increase unviable, such as the need to fund 
improvement work, rising inflationary costs and whether the housing regulator 
would permit rent to be increased later in the year. As such, the Sub-
Committee agreed that work needed to be undertaken prior to the Cabinet’s 
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consideration of the rent increase to establish whether any deferral of the 
increase would be viable from both a regulatory and financial perspective. In 
the event that deferring the rent increase was not possible, the reasons for 
this should be confirmed at the Cabinet meeting. 

If the possibility of deferring the rent increase was viable, even if only for a 
short period, the Sub-Committee would recommend that the Cabinet give 
consideration to this option as it would be a means of acknowledging to the 
Council’s tenants that the performance of the Housing Service had not been 
at the level the Council would want for its tenants.  

If the Cabinet agreed to proceed with the 4.1% rent increase, it was essential 
that the Council communicated clearly with tenants to outline the link between 
the rent increase and the improvement journey.  Communication about the 
rent increase needed to outline how it would help to fund the improvement 
journey, including the tangible benefits residents could expect to see over the 
next year and in the longer term. The Sub-Committee was in agreement that it 
was unlikely the Council would be able to bring residents on board with the 
rent increase without mapping out the pathway for the improvement journey. 

With reference to capital projects, it was confirmed that these would be driven 
by the available staff capacity to deliver the programme and if necessary 
budgets would be carried over into the next year.  

The Sub-Committee welcomed confirmation that staffing resources within the 
Service would be reviewed in the forthcoming year, as well as confirmation 
that there would be an ongoing drive to move towards a more customer 
focussed culture within the Service. It was agreed that both of these 
measures, alongside delivering improvement in process efficiency, would help 
to provide an improved and more efficient service for residents. It was also 
agreed that any review of staffing or changes to the services provided should 
have a key focus on ‘How will this benefit residents’. If a tangible improvement 
for residents cannot be identified, then the reasons for proceeding needed to 
be clearly explained to all stakeholders and most importantly tenants. 

The Sub-Committee endorsed the move within the Housing Service towards 
taking a more robust, proactive approach to managing its contracts and was 
encouraged that there was an intention to move to a similar, proactive 
approach for repairs. It was accepted that this was still a work in progress and 
to monitor progress a set of key performance indicators were requested that 
would allow the Sub-Committee and residents to measure both the financial 
and service related benefits delivered as a result of the change to a more 
proactive Service. 

At the conclusion of this item the Chair thanked both the Cabinet Member and 
the Corporate Director for Homes for the engagement with the questions of 
the Sub-Committee. 
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Conclusions  

Following its consideration of this item the Streets, Environment & Homes 
Sub-Committee reached to the following conclusions: 

1. Overall the Sub-Committee welcomed the engagement and openness 
of the Cabinet Member and the Corporate Director for Housing with 
their scrutiny of the HRA budget. The Sub-Committee recognised that 
although the pace of improvement had not been as quick as envisaged 
following the ARK Report, there was a commitment to put the right 
resources in place to deliver improvement for tenants.  

2. There was significant concern about how the proposed 4.1% rent 
increase would impact upon the most vulnerable and it was agreed that 
in the first instance the possibility of deferring this increase should be 
explored. 

3. Given the challenges facing the service, there needed to be an 
increased level of engagement with residents to ensure they were kept 
informed of the progress made with delivering the improvement 
journey.  

4. If the deferring the rent increase was not possible, there needed to be 
urgent engagement with residents to ensure that they understood the 
reasons why their rent was increasing.  

5. As part of the engagement process, opportunities for the co-design of 
services with residents should be explored wherever possible.  

6. The prioritisation of recruiting to the vacant posts within the service was 
welcomed, as there was a significant risk that the improvement journey 
could be impacted by the capacity to deliver. 

7. There needed to be a clear pathway to communicate progress made in 
improving the service to residents. As such consideration should be 
given to creating a set of publically available key performance 
indicators that could be used to measure progress. 

Recommendations 

The Sub-Committee agreed to submit the following recommendations to the 
Cabinet for consideration when taking its decision on the report: 

1a.  That work be undertaken in advance of the Cabinet meeting to 
establish whether deferral of the proposed 4.1% rent increase is a 
viable option. 

1b. If viable, the Cabinet is asked to consider deferring the rent increase for 
a to be determined period of time, as an acknowledgement that 
improvement in the customer experience had not progressed at the 
pace expected.   
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2. That any communication and engagement with residents on the rent 
increase has to be linked with the improvement journey of the Housing 
Service. This should include a clearly mapped pathway for 
improvement and tangible outcomes residents can expect to see in the 
next year. 

3. A key principle for any improvement work in the Housing Service needs 
to be ‘How will this demonstrably benefit residents’, with a clear focus 
on delivering outcomes that meet this principle. 

4. It is recommended that where possible a co-design approach with 
residents should be used as a mechanism for delivering change within 
the Housing Service, to ensure that there is resident buy-in of the 
process. 

5. In addition to the Corporate Indicators, it is recommended that a 
specific set of key performance indicators are identified that will enable 
monitoring of the financial and performance improvement delivered by 
the Housing Service a taking proactive approach to contract 
management and repairs. 

6/22   Exclusion of the Press and Public 

This motion was not required. 

 

 

 

The meeting ended at 10.35 pm 

 

 

Signed:   

Date:   
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